PV11 Client Software Manual Version 13.x





Prismview LLC 1651 North 1000 West Logan, UT 84321 435.774.8800 435.774.8804

This manual and all its contents are property of Prismview LLC. All rights reserved. No part of this manual may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronically, photocopying, recording, or otherwise, without written consent of Prismview LLC. The information contained in this manual is subject to change without notice and does not represent a commitment or guarantee on behalf of Prismview LLC in any way.

Notice of Liability

The information in this manual is distributed on an "as is" basis, without warranty. While every precaution has been taken in preparing this manual, neither Prismview LLC nor its employees, shall be liable to any person or entity with respect to liability, loss, or damage caused by, or alleged to be caused by, the instructions contained herein.

Customer Support

For questions regarding software use or custom message creation, please call Creative Group **866.989.3726** (8am-5pm MST) or by e-mail: **creativegroup@prismview.com**.

For concerns regarding display operation or problems with communications, please call Prismview LLC Service Department **800.741.6721** (available 24-7) or by e-mail: **esupport@prismview.com**.

For general information about Prismview LLC or Prismview products, please visit: **www.prismview.com** or e-mail us at **sales@prismview.com**.

Trademarks

PV® is a registered trademark of Prismview LLC.

Credits Production Coordinator Bruce Daniels

Technical Writer Eric Perry

Editors Mitch Spencer, Glennette Phillips, Brent Nielson, Chad Abrams and Brett Stott.

Contents

5	Introduction
5	Welcome
5	Using this manual
5	Networked Installation
6	Creative Group
7	Configure
8	Overview
9	Display
11	Update
12	Content
13	Creating and Editing Messages
13	Animation Editor
14	Text
15	Graphic
17	Load Background
17	Animation Background
18	Animation Import Window
18	Watch Animation
19	Delete
19	Creating Dynamic Data Images
23	Text
25	Traveling Text
26	RSS
27	Image
28	Web Image
29	Web Page Image
31	XML Web Image
37	Conditional Image Ten XML
38	Conditional Image Ten Time
39	Conditional Image Ten Temperature
40	HTTP Simple Parse
40	HTTP HTML Parse
41	Local File XML
42	Local File Simple Parse
43	Live Video
44	Yahoo Weather
46	Odometer

47	Countdown
48	Conditional HTTP HTML
49	Creating New List
50	Web Page Play
51	Schedule
52	Making Schedules
54	Adding Entries to a Schedule
55	Previewing Schedules
56	Proof of Performance
57	Clients
58	Contracts
59	Instant Play
59	Adding Content
60	Viewing Content
60	Creating Layouts
61	Appendix A
61	Macro Values
62	List of US Holidays
63	Appendix B
63	Manual Configure
65	Extra Information
66	Client Settings
67	Appendix C
67	Scheduling Scenarios
67	Contiguous Time
67	Non-contiguous time

Introduction

Welcome

Congratulations on your purchase of a Prismview LLC LED display. Purchasing a display such as this represents a sizable investment and Prismview LLC is dedicated to providing you with the very best in displays and software. This software manual will guide you through the operation of PV Client. PV Client is an innovative, powerful, yet simple program that allows you to create, edit, and schedule messages to show on your display. Whether it is the uncluttered interface or the intuitive ease with which messages are made and scheduled, you will find PV Client to be a program that takes only minutes to master.

This version brings a few new features that will make using the program much more productive. One of the most popular has been the option to add folders to organize your media and content. This version also includes improved speed for Proof of Performance (POP) reporting and thumb nail previews of your media.

With these and other improvements, PV Client is the best choice for running single or multiple displays.

Using this manual

This media kit may also include the installation files for third-party software, if ordered with your display. Please keep the flash drive and license keys in a safe place. If the license keys are lost, re-installation of the third-party software may not be possible.

This manual is written to help you familiarize yourself with PV Client software. Due to multiple configuration options within PV Client, the screen shots shown in this manual may not imitate exactly what you see on your monitor. This manual shows PV Client with all functions enabled. If you notice a large difference in how your version of PV Client appears and what is shown in this manual, it is likely that some functions were not enabled during the installation and configuration of your copy of PV Client. If you have questions about enabling or disabling certain functions of PV Client, please contact Prismview LLC Service at **800.741.6721**.

Networked Installation



Running PV11 Client from a shared drive requires the drive to be a mapped drive with a letter. If the "Start in" path for the shortcut begins with "\\ servername\" instead of "driveletter:\" PV11 will not be able to add any new content to the schedules, lists, or playlists.

Creative Group

Prismview LLC has a group of professional designers who create both animated and static messages for customers across the United States. This group is called Creative Group. A PDF brochure showing current design package rates and a demo reel (.wmv) showing examples of their work are available on the Prismview LLC web site: www.prismview.com/creative.

You will also find free and paid generic animations created by Creative Group on the Prismview web site: www.prismview.com/store.

These animations are designed for full color displays in three standard sizes. If your display is not close to any of the sizes available, please include the name of the animation(s), your display's pixel dimensions, and send your request to: **creativegroup@prismview.com.** The animations will be re-sized and sent back to you at no additional charge.

Creative Group also offers software support for all Prismview software. If you encounter difficulties while operating any of the Prismview software, you may call Creative Group at **866.989.3726** (8am-5pm MST), or e-mail them at: **creativegroup@prismview.com**

Thank you for choosing Prismview LLC.

Configure

When PV Client is installed on the computer, a shortcut to the program is placed in the Start Menu. To run PV Client go to the **Start Menu > All Programs > Prismview > PV Client.**

First you need to set up PV Client to communicate with your display(s). Setting up PV Client has never been easier.



To configure PV Client, click on the Configure tab.

With the Remote Computer* running and connected to your network just click on **Start Easy Configuration.**

* Computer controlling the display

Clicking on this button sends a signal out to the Local Network from your computer. This signal searches for any active displays.

Each display found on the network will reply back with the information needed to establish communications between the display(s) and the PV Client computer.

Dense fiel 8	Contraction of the Contraction o	and section.
	Ana ana isan ina ina ina ina ina ina ina ina ina i	
2 Ma	Another for 2 man of the second of the secon	
	to out Institute Service Sector	

Now click on the **Save Changes** button. You are now ready to start adding content to your display.

In the image below the displays 3200 S SLC and 21st Ogden were found and added to our PV Client.



Under special circumstances it may be necessary to configure some of the settings manually. If this is the case, contact Prismview LLC Service at **800.741.6721.**

7

Overview

With your display(s) added to PV Client you are now ready to begin using the software to create, organize, and schedule your content.



This zone shows the group(s) of displays that have been set up during configuration. Expand a group name by clicking on the [+] sign.

The two update buttons, **Update All Displays** and **Update Selected**, found beneath the display groups will be used to send messages and schedules to the display. (see pg. 11)



A

The **Preview** window displays a thumbnail preview of the content as it is selected in Zone D or E.



The **Folder** window shows the folders that contain your messages. New folders can be added to help keep your content organized.



This File List shows all messages available in the folder selected in Zone C. You can D drag-and-drop compatible files from your computer into this zone. Compatible file types include: bmp, jpg, png, un-compressed avi, and wmv.



This zone is dynamic and will change to reflect the currently selected tab. The first tab in this zone is the **Display** tab.

Display

Selecting a display from the display list will cause the window to change as pictured below.

Priseview Client 11			
21ST-OGDEN	Dickly Update Context Schedule Prod	d Performance Contracts Clants Instant Play C	rfga
Valent M Upsate Delevind			
Neda	U		
De C			
	(+) - <		Edit Unit Description
	2	Nessage Schedule Time: \$132013.63048.4M Properties: Outside Temp: 0.07F. Bright Creating: 100.00	ness: 100-01,
	Vien Display Version: 12.05.1000	Cenebon (100.00	Ditprogram

The **Play list** area is where you can drop messages to be played on the display if you do not need the complexity of a schedule see Schedule, pg 51. These messages will play only if there is no active schedule. Play list messages play in a continuous loop until removed. Generally speaking, only standard or generic messages without starting or stopping parameters are inserted into the Play list.

Add messages into the Play list by either dragging-and-dropping them from the list of files, or by clicking one and clicking the (+) button at the bottom of the Play list window.

To remove messages from the Play list, select them and click the (-) button found next to the (+) button.

The **View Display** button will take a snapshot of the current message playing on the display and have it appear in the space provided.

First, select the display you want to view from the display list in Zone A and click View Display, the snapshot will appear. Information from the display will populate the data fields to the right of the snapshot.

2 `





The **Edit Play List Operating Hours** button allows you to set the operating hours for the Play list.

In PV Client, the order of message priority is basically two levels deep. Messages in a schedule have priority over messages in a Play list. Setting the Play list's operating hours is potentially setting the display's on and off times.

To set the Play list's operating hours, click Edit Play List Operating

Hours. The Edit Operating Hours window will open.

The **Start** and **Stop** times are set in military time (add 12 to every hour after noon). The Start and Stop times define a block of time as play time.

Note: The Play list operating hours are set on each display individually, so if multiple displays are available, be sure the correct display is selected in Zone A before making changes.

	Stat	Sec	Pea Mode
Sunday	00 :	29.59	E
whenday	00:00 #	20 59 韋	E
Tumpies	00:00	2259 😅	E
wednesday	00.00	2359 2	8
Durder	00:00	23 59 💼	R
inder .	00:00	2259 2	E
Salvadar	00:00	29.59	E
F play work not play bet Set to	ris not checka ween the hour elverys on	Note: The play fet of the play fet of the play fet of the play in the play is the play in the play in the play is the play is the play in the play is	el operating hours griet Scheckled con play

With the **Play Mode** box checked, the Play list will be active during the times specified.

Scheduled messages still play, regardless of these parameters; however, once a schedule is no longer valid, and if the Play list is set to off, the display will be blank.

The **Set to always on** button sets the start times to 00:00 and the stop times to 23:59. Be aware that PV Player plays through whatever minute is shown.

The Abort changes button will close this window without saving.

When you are finished, click the **Save** button to exit.



The last button in Zone E is the **Exit Program** button. This button will close PV Client.

Update

This tab shows the update status after you have clicked on one of the Update buttons.



After adding content to your play list or schedule, the display(s) can be updated. If there is only one display, either button will update it. For multiple displays or display groups, the **Update Selected** button will update only the selected display or selected group. The other displays and groups will remain unchanged.

To update the display(s), select the display or group to update and click the appropriate update button.



1

Transmission information will appear in this window.

3 This window reports back the final status of the update; usually, as 'OK' or 'Failed'. It may also include details regarding the nature of the failure.

Content

The Content tab is the third tab in Zone E and allows you to make, edit, or delete messages, including dynamic messages.

If multiple displays will be controlled from this computer, and the displays are NOT all the same size, PV Client will scale content to fit the selected display. Using content not designed for your display size may make the messages appear distorted and unreadable.

		www.prismview		
And Arist Book	O energy which have			
68	Creste New List	TIT	5	
	Create Web Page Play			
Defete			225 m	
				Hyper links to Prismview
				Unline
ay Stop				

The New Animation button is to create new messages or frame based animations.

The **Edit** button is used to change messages. These files include those ending with DD2, PX2, WP1, and LST.

The **Delete** button permanently deletes the message selected from Zone C from the file list. After deleting a message from Client, the display will need to be updated so your display stays synced. (see pg. 19)

The **Create Dynamic Image** button is used to create dynamic data messages.

The Create New List button is for creating a cycling list of messages.

The **Create Web Page Play** button allows you to pull active content from a web page and output it directly to your display.

The Play and Stop buttons allow you to preview animations and messages in your content list.

Creating and Editing Messages

Animation Editor

The Animation Editor is used for creating frame-based animations with still or animated backgrounds. To create a new message or animation, click the **New Animation** button.

and the second	
und 200/10	

Type a name for your new message. If you are controlling multiple displays with differing dimensions you need to select the appropriate display size for this message from the **Format** drop down. This drop down is automatically populated based on your displays in Zone A. Click **OK** when finished.

The **Edit** button also opens the Animation editor. Select a message that you want to edit from the file list in Zone D and click the Edit button.

The PX2 Editor window will appear.



Preview Window

The preview window is the canvas for the message. Text and graphics will be shown here as they are added to create the message. The content shown in the preview window will change depending on the Element tab that is selected.

Frame Controls

The frame controls allow

frames to be added and deleted from the message. These controls also allow you to navigate through the existing frames. The **Zoom** allows you to zoom in and out of the content you are creating or editing.

Element tabs

Using these tabs you select the element of your message that you want to edit. You are able to add, change, and create different elements to craft the perfect message.

Element Details

The element details area will change depending on the Element tab that is selected. There are four Element tabs - Text, Graphic, Animation Background, and Watch Animation.

Text

The picture below shows the layout of the Text tab. You can utilize up to six layers of timed text elements for every frame of your message. Fonts used on the Client machine also need to be available on the display's computer. For assistance in transferring fonts please contact Prismview LLC, Tech Support 800-741-6721.

We will cover all of the elements of the Text tab starting from left to right.

Laper 1	Lev 3	Law 3		Law
		Messell San Seit	*	Best Date
		Pagalar	×	_
TINK	_	Sim it	\$	Station
H 00		Anti-Nacia Della	×	E Paller
110.6		Seek 10 1.000	1	
Viones /	-	Sade V 7 191		

The left-hand side begins with the **text entry box.** Enter text here to create your message.

The controls directly below the text box are the alignment tools. The **X** coordinate will move the text side-to-side along the X-axis. The **Y** coordinate will move the text up and down along the

Y-axis. You can also position the text by clicking and dragging the text in the preview window. The **V Spacing** box allows you to adjust the visual space between multiple lines of text.

The next several boxes to the right allow you to set the font family, font style, font size, and font aliasing. To choose a font, click the arrow and select a font from the drop down menu. Do the same to choose a font style and font size.

All font characters on the same layer will inherit the set values. It is not possible to change the elements of font characters individually.

It is necessary to use discretion when choosing fonts for the display. As a general rule, simple sans-serif fonts (such as Arial or Helvetica) are best. The loopy and ornate fonts usually lack the necessary substance to be readable on this type of media unless the display is a high resolution display.

To assign a font alias, click the arrow and choose the aliasing from the drop down menu. You will have five choices:

- Anti Alias Prevents font distortion.
- Anti Alias + Grid fit Prevents font distortion and forces your font to the pixel grid.
- Clear Type Applies sharpness and clarity to your font. Not recommended for smaller displays.
- None Nothing applied.
- None + Grid Fit Font is not Anti-Aliased but is forced to the pixel grid.

You can use the Scale X and Scale Y counters to make adjustments to the text sizing.

To choose a font color, click the **Text Color** button. Click the **Define Custom Colors >>** button to access the entire color spectrum.

High contrasting colors between text and background are best. Avoid using large areas of pure white. Black text on a white background will not show up as well as white text on a black background.



Shadow

Shadow

The image on the left shows text without a shadow. The image on the right shows the exact same text with a bright orange shadow. To choose a shadow color, click the **Shadow Color** button. To turn off the shadow, uncheck the **Shadow** box.

The elements on the right side allow you to set your appear and disappear timings and effects.

	ee 5		Laper6		
	Sec's	1/30	Sector 1		
Delay:	0 0	0	2		
Huld	2 0	0		Set all la	
Appear	Drange		~	Fasied	×
Huld	54		~	Factori	.*
Hosppear.	Dwnee		4	Finied	

The **Delay** time sets the number of seconds to wait until the Appear effect will begin for this text layer.

The **Hold** time sets the number of seconds the text layer will be visible on the display.

The **Appear** effect is how the text will transition into view. You can also set the speed of the effect.

The **Hold** effect determines how text on a frame will behave once the Appear effect, or transition, is complete. There are four Hold effect options:

- Still leaves the text static.
- Marquee places a frame of traveling lights around the message.
- Live Text Scroll text moves from the bottom of the display and off the top of the display.
- Live Text Travel text travels across the display entering from right and exiting left.

The **Disappear** effect is how the text will transition out. You can also set speed of the effect.

Graphic

When importing an image, be sure it is created at the display's pixel dimensions and that the color mode is RGB. PV Client will only accept the following image file formats: .jpg, .bmp, or .png.

Free 1at1 H E D H H db 33	Zoer: 107
	5 (c)
Lost Background Close	Abert Designs

The Graphic tab is for two things using the mouse to paint an image in the frame or importing an existing image. The graphic tools are set up similar to the tools in Microsoft® Paint. The color palette allows you to set the foreground and background colors. Left-clicking a color will set it as the foreground and right-clicking a color will set it as the background.

1	The Pencil tool is used for drawing freehand lines with the mouse.
Å	The Paintbrush tool is similar to the Pencil tool; however, you can choose different line thicknesses.
	The Line tool creates straight lines by clicking and dragging with the mouse. Click and hold to set an anchor point, move the mouse to where the line will stop, and release to set the other anchor point. You can choose different line thick- nesses.
	The Ellipse and Rectangle tools draw either an ellipse or a rectangle. The tools draw the shape outward from the center. Click and hold where the center of the shape will be and drag outward to create the desired size, then release.
7	The Spray Paint tool acts similar to a spray paint can. Use the mouse to paint with a variety of nozzle sizes.
N	The Fill tool fills a continuous area of same colored pixels with the current fore- ground color.
1	The Eyedropper tool is used to select a color. Left clicking on a color replaces the foreground color in the Color Palette. Right-clicking will replace the back-ground color.
0	The Eraser tool acts as a background color paint brush. It sets, or erases, any color back to that of the current background color.
	The Cut and Paste tool is used to cut and paste selections of the message and, to import and export images.
	These Transparency tools determine whether or not the black pixels in the se- lected area will be transparent.
of Pasto	These tools are for cutting, copying and pasting the selection. Left-click and drag a square around the area you want to cut or copy. Click either the cut or copy button; then, left-click and hold on the selection and drag the selection to the desired spot.
	These tools are for exporting and importing an image, respectively. After import- ing an image, a white border will appear around the image. To place the image, position the image as desired, then click the Cut and Paste button to set the im- age placement.
Clear	To remove the current background, click the Clear button.
Load Background	To load a background, click on the Load Background button.

Load Background



Input

Click the **Load Background** button. This will open an Open file dialog box. Navigate to the file you want to use as the background (bmp, jpg, and png). Select the file and click Open.

The preview window on the left will now be populated with the image that you have chosen. The **Select All** button selects the whole image. The **Best Fit** button

selects the largest possible area of the image while maintaining the aspect ratio of your display. The **Zoom** button will allow you to select a specific area of the image.

To fine tune and crop the image, adjust the **X** and **Y** coordinates and the **X Stop** and **Y Stop**. The X coordinate and the X Stop will crop the image horizontally. The X stop represent the end of the right side of the image. The Y coordinate and the Y Stop will crop the image vertically. The Y Stop represents the bottom edge of the image.

The Select All button fits the image to the display.

<u>Output</u>

To fine tune the placement of the image on your display, adjust the **X** and **Y** coordinates and the **X** Stop and **Y** Stop values. The X coordinate and the X Stop will place the image horizontally. The X stop represent the end of the right side of the image. The Y coordinate and the Y Stop will place the image vertically. The Y Stop represents the bottom edge of the image.

With the import area now defined, click **Import.** The import window will close automatically once the process is complete.

When clicked, the **Cancel** button closes the Image Import window without saving any changes.

Animation Background

Clicking on the Animation Background tab will change the details window; as seen below.

Text	Graphic	Animati	on B	ackground	Watch Animation	
	Lond Back	ground		Cloop it		
	Clear Back	ground				
	Speed	1.00	٥			

In the animation details area you can **Load Background** or **Clear Background**. You can set the end action of the animated background. You can also change the speed of the animation.

Click on the **Load Background** button. This will open the Animation Import Window. This window is exactly the same as the Image Import window covered above.

Animation Import Window

Click on the **Load Background** button. This will open an Open file dialog box. Navigate to the file you want to use as the background (gif, wmv, and avi). Select the file and click Open.

The preview window on the left will now be populated with the animation that you have chosen. The **All** button selects the whole animation. The **Best Fit** button selects the largest possible area of the animation while maintaining the aspect ratio of your display. The **Zoom** button will allow you to select a specific area of the animation. Use the **X**,**Y**



and Width, Height parameters to define the area of the animation that you want to import.

Select the **Lock Aspect Ratio** box to force maintain the aspect ration of the original animation file.

The **Select All** button fits the animation to the output area. The import window on the right will populate when the **Start** button is clicked.

To fine tune the placement of the animation on your display, adjust the **X**,**Y** and **Width**, **Height** parameters.

With the import area now defined, click **Start** to begin the import process. You can see the animation processing in the main preview window.

The Import window will close automatically once the process is complete and take you back to the Animation Background tab of the PX2 Editor window.

You can remove the current animation background by clicking the **Clear Background** button.

Text	Graphic	Animatio	n Background	Watch Animation
	Load Back	ground	Coop it	at End
	Clear Back	ground		
	Speed	1.00	-	

With the **Speed** setting at 1.00 the background

animation will play at 100%; or, it's normal speed. Increasing the speed to 2.00 would play it at double speed while decreasing it to 0.50 would play it at half speed.

If **Loop it** is selected the animation will play from the beginning to the last frame. Once the last frame is played it will begin playing the animation again from the first frame.

If **Reverse at End** is selected the animation will play from the beginning to the last frame and then play from the last frame back through to the beginning.

Watch Animation

The Watch Animation tab allows you to preview the message you have created.

Delete



Select the message that you want to delete from the file list in Zone D . Then click on the **Delete** button. This will bring up a confirmation window. Click **YES** to delete or **No, Cancel** to cancel

Creating Dynamic Data Images

Dynamic Data Images are effective for capturing constantly changing data, such as RSS feeds, Weather, Stocks, etc. While a display with an open internet connection is required to take full advantage of the features available in the **Dynamic Graphic Editor**, some features are available for displays without an internet connection.

To create a Dynamic Data Image, click the Create Dynamic Image button.

Ame	Max character 10	
forest 103-TED		

Type a name for your new message. If you are controlling multiple displays with differing dimensions you need to select the appropriate display size for this message from the **Format** drop down. This drop down is automatically populated based on your displays in Zone A. Click **OK** when finished. This will open the Dynamic Graphic Editor.

With the Dynamic Graphic Editor, you can place images and text. They can either be: dynamic or static.

The Dynamic Graphic Editor is divided into Zones A, B, and C.



This zone shows all data layers, and allows layers to be added, deleted, or re-ordered. This zone also contains the refresh commands. As data layers are added, they will list up at the top of Zone A.

Click Add to add a new data layer.

Click **Delete** to remove a data layer. To re-order data layers, click-and-drag them above or below other data layers. The data layer at the bottom of the list is actually the top layer.

The **Refresh Data** button is used to grab new data for all layers. This can take a few seconds if the data layers have external or web-based sources.

The **Quick Refresh** button refreshes the display layout using data saved in the cache. This refresh method is instantaneous but may not hold current data.

This zone has five tabs: Image, Frame Properties, Failure Fallback Image, Refresh Data Details, and Preview Animation.

The **Image tab** is where the background is set as either an animation, a static image, or a solid color.

To choose a background animation, click on the **Set Background Animation** button. This will open an Open file dialog box. Navigate to the file you want to use as the background (wmv and avi). Select the file and click Open. The animation will be imported as a background. Click on the **Preview Animation** tab to watch the animation.

To chose a background image, click on the **Set Background Image** button. This will open an Open file dialog box. Navigate to the file you want to use as the background (bmp, jpg, and png). Select the file and click Open. The image will appear as your background.

Images without the same pixel dimensions as the display will show in the Dynamic Graphic Editor at actual size. However, when they are sent to the display they will be scaled to fill the screen. To avoid showing stretched images, always use images that have the same pixel dimensions as the display. If needed, use an image editing program to accomplish this.



To chose a background color, click on the **Fill Background** button. Click the **Define Custom Colors** >> button to access the entire color spectrum.

The **Frame Properties tab** allows you to control refreshing, timing, and height of your data.

When checked, the **Allow live refresh of data** will automatically update the information, such as the seconds left in a countdown, while the message is playing on the display.

You can also override the default hold time for this DD2 message by checking the **Override hold time** box and typing the desired hold time. The hold time is set in milliseconds.

The **Maximum Web Page Image Height** sets a termination point if you are trying to load a large web page. Just click and type or use the directional arrows to change.

The **Failure Fallback Image tab** can be assigned to play an image in the event that a Dynamic Image fails to load.

B

To use this option, select the **Enable Fallback Image** box in the lower left corner.



To choose an image, click **Load Image.** This will open an Open file dialog box. Navigate to the file you want to use as the background (bmp, jpg, and png). Select the file and click Open. This image will only be shown when a dynamic image fails to load.

The **Refresh Data Details tab** provides feedback on the processing status of the Dynamic Data. This provides feedback when the data layers are processed.

Inspi Fare Provide	- Adarbah hap Medilation Personala	
	Consistent statistics: Style family consequently statistics.) Secondly statistics.) A statistic consequence of second and section is a statistic consequence of second and section is a statistic consequence of second and section is.	
	Reflager (adv) (2.1.2.) Sector (2.1.2.)	
	teritor and very Collection and an and the set of the s	
	And gave proved threads a longer of the logar threads to	



The **Preview Animation tab** allows you to preview animations. This only plays back if you have loaded an animated background.



This zone will change, depending on the type of data layer created. There are currently 24 different types of data layers available:

Dynamic Graphic Editor - 802		
	1987 SureFrantes Falsefalastinge Interfalsability Periodikation	
	Tellaigentérais. Idinigentings. Attaignet	Person
and the second s		
AR Dete		
Constan Annes		
(the second sec		
	(and	Sem sector

- Text
- Traveling Text
- RSS
- Image
- Web Image
- Web Page Image
- XML Web Image
- Conditional Message

- Conditional Text
- Conditional Image
- Conditional Image Ten Temperature
- Conditional Image Ten XML
- Conditional Image Ten Time
- HTTP Simple Parse
- HTTP HTML Parse
- HTTP XML Parse

- Local File XML
- Local File Simple Parse
- Live Video
- Yahoo Weather
- Yahoo Stock
- Odometer
- Countdown
- Conditional HTTP HTML

Due to the large variety of markets and possible applications for each type of data layer, basic functionality of each type of data layer will be shown over the next several pages. In demonstrating the potential use of each data layer this manual may use images that may not be immediately accessible to the user. If you wish to "follow along," as in a tutorial, you will need to substitute these images with images that are available. You are encouraged to experiment with each data layer to find possible applications for your unique situation.

Using Dynamic Data can be very powerful. If the options listed in this section are confusing, do not despair. Contact Prismview Creative Group at 866-989-3726 if you have a question on whether or not a certain type of message is possible. They can help make this determination.

Text

The Text data layer type is used to display static and dynamic text on a background. Dynamic text refers to text that changes over time, such as time, temperature, or date. Dynamic text is utilized by using predefined macros within brackets, like this: [time], [date], [temp]. A complete list of possible macro codes is available in Appendix A. (see pg. 61)

Words reserved for macros should not be used as descriptions, e.g., time, date and temp. Using these in the description will cause an error. Instead consider using mytime or mydate.

Fonts used on the Client machine also need to be available on the display's computer. For assistance in transferring fonts please contact Prismview LLC Tech Support 800-741-6721.

Add New Item



Create a data layer by clicking the **Add** button near the bottom of Zone A. This window will appear, asking for the type of data layer to add. Select **Text** as the data type. Give the first data layer the description of MyTime then click the **Add** button.

Add a second text data layer and give it the description of MyTemp then click the Add button.

To change the description, right click on the data layer in Zone A and select Edit Description. Type the new description in the field and click OK.

In Zone A, select the Time data layer. Zone C will change depending on the data layer selected. With the Text data layer selected this group of options appears.

Test	News							Billion Date	
ot lank:	Photo	4.14	1.146			×	Cited Citek Clinitie		
Feet care	19	=) [6pt	Coles -	1				here
	Part	5	1	Sect.	x	1	Diferitures	C Ritestand	10
	Part	1		Ser.	4		Add for to Admittab	Back Line	

In the Text field, click and delete the words None Set then type this macro: [time].

Font Family

To choose a font, go to the **Font family** menu. All fonts currently loaded on the computer will be available for use in the Dynamic Graphic Editor. If desired, check the **Bold, Italic,** and/or **Underline** boxes.

Choose a font size from the **Font size** menu, by clicking the up or down arrows.

Click the **Font Color** button to choose the font's color. Click the **Define Custom Colors** >> button to access the entire color spectrum.

Now, with the mouse, click on the text in Zone B and move the text into position.

If you want a colored background behind the data layer, select the **Fit Text to Area** box, located near



the bottom right of Zone C. You now need to create a text box. Click in the preview area of Zone B and drag the mouse to the size you want, then release the mouse button. You can also use the Size X and Size Y boxes to create the text box.

Check the **Fill background** box and click the **Back Color** button. Choose a color the same way you chose a font color.

The Fit Text to Area option is also useful if a text wrap is necessary to accommodate all the words. The Fit Text to Area option will be used again in later examples.



The text can be positioned with the mouse, or the Pos X and Pos Y.



The default text alignment is centered but that can be changed by selecting one of the nine small white boxes.



You also have the option of placing your text at an angle. You can use the rotation interface or the box below it to fine tune the angle.

Now, you can set up the Temp Data layer using the macro [temp].

Even though text data layers are limited to include plain text and macros such as [time] or [temp], the text layers are a great way to enhance the appearance of other information.

Traveling Text

The next data layer is Traveling Text. This data layer is used to create a marquee type text field that will scroll across the display. In the example below we have used some other data layers to enhance the message. We will cover these later.

lynamic Graphic Editor - Tr	owingText.007	
Midu/TapuJeage: end Table Rowers Reserved	Free Franc Properties Fabre Fabre Fabre Reveal Date Date Date Prove DVD s: Citizen Welles - T Set Babyord Notation - Set Sabyord Ings. Fither	The Stranger,
Add Dealer	Teaching Teal Teach Space Teaching Teal Teaching Teal Teaching Teal Teaching Teal Teaching Teal Teaching Teal Teaching T	Lan V Area Asia Asia Asia Asia Asia Asia Asia Asi
	Exit and Alcol	Owner Ed

Create a data layer by clicking the Add button near the bottom of Zone A. The Add New Item window will appear (see pg. 23). This time, select Traveling Text as the data type and provide a description. For example, we are using My Marquee. Click the Add button.

In the **Text** field, type in the macro or text you wish to show on the display.

Notice that the macro typed in this example is not on the "macro list." There are some data layers that can be used as macros inside of other data layers. These are used by placing the Description that identifies the data layer inside brackets []. Above we typed the word "DVDs:" and then typed the description for the RSS Data layer named "Movies", inside a set of brackets. So now as the text travels it will show "DVDs:" and the value from the RSS data layer.

2 You can adjust the speed the text travels across the screen by selecting one of seven speed settings from the **Travel Speed** drop down list.

Backup Text (optional). This field will be used if you are using a macro and the data fails to populate properly.

You can also control the font family, style, size, and color. (see pg. 23)

Pos Y allows you to set the location on the y-axis where the text will travel across the screen.

RSS Internet Access Required.

The next type of data layer is RSS. RSS has become increasingly popular over the past few years for the circulation of all kinds of news. The Dynamic Graphic Editor enables the display of current RSS headlines.

If desired, load a background image. Be sure to choose one that was made with the same pixel dimensions as the display. Images that are darker or with minimal contrast are usually best because text legibility needs to be unhampered by the background.

Create a data layer by clicking the Add button near the bottom of Zone A. From the Add New Item window, (see pg. 23) select RSS as the data layer type and provide a description. For example, we are using World News A. Click the Add button. Zone C will change to look similar to the image below.

ed fielundeite	http://familyander_fake/fakekinge_fakekinekini/hean/vastor	
CONTRACTOR OF	World News	
il utilitari	When Food Aid Goes Local. Some Say It Works Better	
	Va. Governor Signs Ravised Ultranound Bill See Sense Units Foreign Specifies Toward Earth, Wall Hit Thursday MIDECI	
	[id Relgard Index. [id Integratings.] [If Relgard.]	Partie
	PED PEL (Application application data/01100 201	No. Data
	Innists 5 g	
ANI DAVA	forline scontineter B Rec Inc.	2
	Park 2 Sex 20 2 Entateme	ipiet .

In the **URL** field type the URL for the desired RSS feed.

The **Show Data** toggle box allows you to hide or show the data. You may want to hide the data if you are using the data layer as a macro.

In the **Item index** select the index number assigned to the news headline from the RSS feed that will be shown. This data layer type only looks for items within the Title tag of an RSS feed.

The rest of Zone C appears the same as on a regular Text data type layer.

Choose the font, font color, alignment, and set text areas as needed. (see pg. 23)

We have included two Text data type layers, one with the words: WORLD NEWS. In the other, we created the underline.

Image

This data layer is used to show a local image on the display. This Image layer is more powerful than just using a background image, it allows you to show the whole image or select a specific area of the image to be shown, or even place it on top of other layers. Supported image types include: jpg, png, and bmp.



Input

Select the image you want to use by clicking the **Load Image** button. This will open an Open file dialog box. Navigate to the file you want to use. Select the file and click Open. This will place the image in the **Preview Window.**

Now click the **Select Source Area** button. This will open the image in a new window.



With the mouse draw a quick box around the portion of the image that you want shown on the display. Don't worry about getting it exact. After you have drawn the box click **Close**.

The area you selected from your image should now be seen in the preview window. To fine tune and crop the input image adjust the **X** and **Y** coordinates and the **Width** and **Height** values.

Output

The Fit image to entire area fits the image to the display.

Instead, we checked the **Fit to specified area** box and the **Maintain input aspect ratio** box. The Fit to specified area will fit the image to a defined space on the display. You can define the space by setting the X and Y coordinates and the Width and Height values. The Maintain input aspect ratio check box will prevent the image from being distorted.

Web Image Internet Access Required.

The Web Image data layer allows you to point directly to the URL of an image.



Input

In the **URL** field, type the address or URL where your image is located, for example: www.prismview.com/images/ thanksgiving_wish.jpg.

The **Page Refresh Fail Timeout (min)** is a threshold that determines when a loading page has gone into failure mode. Use the directional arrows, or click and type, to change the threshold.

Load Delay

The **Load Delay (sec)** box, sets the number of seconds needed for the web page to load. This time delay gives the computer time to start loading the page before it is scheduled to show on the display. For example, if the page takes 2 seconds to load in a web browser, and the delay is only set to 1, then only part of the web page may be loaded by the time the web image is shown on the display. Be sure to provide adequate time in the delay to prevent half loaded web images from being shown.

Output

The controls in this area are similar to the ones found on the previous data layers. Use the available controls to place and size the image for your display. This allows you to place an image and then add other data layers.

You can set a backup image to play in the event the URL cannot be reached. Click the **Select backup image** button. This will open an Open file dialog box. Navigate to the file you want to use as the background (jpg, png, bmp, and gif are supported). Select the file and click Open.

Web Page Image

Internet Access Required.

This data layer type differs from the Web Image data layer because it can show all or a part of a website on the display as an image. This is useful if there are images or text on a website that you would like to show on your display.

191	E	p. Uson	- 10	12.09	v.				Aller Jace	
,	< (0)			view	221	Card Delay too	e N	1	Calles Scienti	
1		8 0		10.94	675	trest incodes	Par	-	Fallinesstines	14
And							-			
0 10		5 N	lan.	100		Fricetean	· ``			
V (8		2 14	-	14	=	🔀 fit to specified was	1m2			
. 6			~	-		Mainten input sepect ullo	1	1		

Input

In the **URL** field, type in the website address. In this example, the URL is: http://www. prismview.com/.

Click the **Select Source Area** button to access the web page then use the mouse to draw a box around the area of the page to be

grabbed. Then click OK.

To fine tune and crop the input image, adjust the **X** and **Y** coordinates and the **Width** and **Height** values.

The **Load Delay (sec)** box, below the URL, sets the number of seconds needed for the web page to load.

If you want active content to run from your web page, check the boxes - **Allow Java, Allow Scripts, and Allow ActiveX** - for the scripts you would like to activate. Please note that enabling these controls may make your computer vulnerable to threats such as viruses.

The **Page Refresh Fail Timeout** is a threshold that determines when a loading page has gone into failure mode. Use the directional arrows, or click and type, to change the threshold.

Output

The Output boxes **X** and **Y** refer to the number of pixels to offset the placement of the web page image on the display. The X and Y offset coordinates start at the top left pixel of the display.

The Fit to entire area box fits the image to the display.

In this example, we checked the **Fit to specified area** box and the **Maintain input aspect ratio** box. The Fit to specified area will fit the image to a defined space on the display. You can define the space by setting the X and Y coordinates. The **Width** and **Height** coordinates determine how wide and tall the section on the display showing the web page image will be. The Maintain input aspect ratio check box will prevent the image or text from being distorted.

You also have the option of placing your text at an angle. You can use the rotation interface or the box below it to fine tune the angle.

You can set a backup image to play in the event the URL cannot be reached. Click the **Select backup image** button. This will open an Open file dialog box. Navigate to the file you want to use as the background (jpg, png, bmp, and gif are supported). Select the file and click Open.



Potentially, the display could be showing a background image on one part of the display and a portion of a web page on another. In this example, the image was taken from the Prismview home page and shown on top of a background color. Specific coordinates were used to show the web page image exactly as intended.

XML Web Image

Internet Access Required.



The XML Web Image data layer allows you to point to an XML page that contains a URL link to a web image.

Input

In the **URL** field, type the address where your XML page is located, for example: www.yourwebsite.com/yourxml.xml.

-	
2	<pre>x7xml version="1.0" encoding="wif-0"""</pre>
2	UthyTestNC aslas:asi="http://www.wb.org/2001/00.5chema-
	"http://www.w3.org/2001/3MLSchema">
3	<esabled)true(esabled)<="" td=""></esabled)true(>
	(Inace)http://192.168.51.16/Christmas.ipp//Inace)

In the **Element** field, enter the element tag. The element can be found in your XML file when it is opened as a text file or a web page.

In this example the element tag, Image, was chosen.

Elements are listed in order from top to bottom. Since multiple instances of the same element are common in XML documents, the **Item index** chooses which instance to show. For example, with 1 selected the XML Web Image will show the first <Image> element in the XML document. If the second <Image> element is desired, change the Item index to 2.

The **Fail Timeout** is a threshold that determines when a loading page has gone into failure mode. Use the directional arrows, or click and type, to change the threshold.

Output

Use the **X** and **Y** coordinates and the **Width** and **Height** settings to place the image and size it for your display. This allows you to place an image and then add other data layers.

You also have the option of placing your text at an angle. You can use the rotation interface or the box below it to fine tune the angle.

Click **Select backup image** to choose a backup image in the event that the URL cannot be reached. This will open an Open file dialog box. Navigate to the file you want to use as the background (jpg, png, bmp, and gif are supported). Select the file and click Open.

Conditional Message

Internet Access Required.

This dynamic data layer provides the ability to flag a message to be skipped or to play depending on the parameter you establish.

URL	http://192.163.91.167	6/MgXML ani			
Start Tag.	awitind >		_		
Stop Tag	c/eminds	feer index	1	· •	
Look for	Friel				
	e F False' S ford	skip this message			
	O F'False' is NOT 9	ound, ship this mean	1004		

Let's say a Weather station wants a creative ad playing on their display to let people know what the wind speed is, but if there is no wind speed they want the ad to be skipped entirely.

You would create a message and then add this data layer to have it skip the message when there is no wind speed.

In the URL field point to the XML that will be updated with the current wind speed.

Next, open the web page in a web browser, such as Windows Internet Explorer. From one of the browser's menus, select the option that will reveal "page source..." or "view source..." (This option is usually in the Page or View menu, depending on the web browser.) Choosing this option will open the web page, as HTML code.

1	Cant. version="1.0" encoding="st2-0" <mark>20</mark> BC%gTest200_mediation1="http://www.wb.org/2001/2015chema-instance" :
	"http://www.wb.org/2001/000.5chean">
- 5	<essbled essbled="" truet=""></essbled>
4.	cidiabfalse(/idiab
5	(Item/under/Hy Conditional Text Lengs Hore(/Item/under)
6	<pre><pre>clossPublic_par/litesPublic_p</pre></pre>
7	Cited/unberoWunber Seven//Ited/unberop
1.1	Cites/under/dy traveling test !!!!! TESSSS !!!!!
	<pre>cv1010c/v10</pre>

The **Start Tag** and **Stop Tag** can be found in the XML file when it is opened as a text file or web page. Note that the identifier on this layer uses the tag and not the element. When typing the tag all characters must be used. For example, the Start Tag will be <isWind> and the Stop Tag will be </isWind>.

Tags are listed in order from top to bottom. Since multiple instances of the same tag are common in XML documents, the **Item index** chooses which instance to show. For example, with 1 selected the XML Web Image will show the first <isWind> Start Tag in the XML document. If the second <isWind> Start Tag is desired, change the Item index to 2.

In the example above, let's say the XML is being populated with a "True" if there is wind and a "False" if there is not. So if the **Look for** value "False" is found, then the message will not play. If there is a wind the field would hold the value "True". The value "True" would not meet the condition defined in the Look for field and the message would not be skipped.

There are two conditions for you to choose from. The first one will skip a message if the Look for value is a match. The second condition will skip the message if the Look for value is not a match.

Conditional Text

Internet Access Required.

This layer defines a condition on the left, and if met, then the elements and the settings on the right will show on the sign. This can be used for things such as weather PSAs, competitions or elections depending on the elements of xml available. Those with the ability to customize their own xml will be able to make full use of this data type. Those without this ability must rely on xml pages created by third parties.

On the left-hand side is a box labeled **Conditional**. The settings in this box dictate whether the Conditional Text will be shown on the display.

Conditional	UPL: and a proposition control (Marcold, and
URL: Inveryoursebait coantily thill rai	Desert Jorahan Merinden 3
Elevent and Invited 1	Ind bring fried
Look for the	Indake 1074
	Fast tenily Maccal Sent w
Puelt 4 2 Spelt 0 2 19 Feet to are	E fot Ditak Divative
Park 15 2 Sert 0 2	Furtices 10 C FortGeur Back.Goler
	Aduster Industrial Eliteration

In the **URL** field enter the URL where the XML is located.

Enter the **Element** in the element box and then set the **Item Index** number.

In the Look for box, type the text you

expect to find between the element tags. If this value is found then the conditional text will be shown on the display. If the value is not a match then the conditional text will not be shown.

On the right side is the data section. In this **URL** field, type the web address for the XML you want to use to populate the Conditional Text (this does not need to be the same URL as used on the left-hand side).

In the **Element** box, type the element tag to be used and set the **Item Index** number. The value located between the defined element tags will be shown on the display.

Text Before and **Text After** allow for extra customization. You can type a word or a sentence that you would like to appear before the element or after the element. In this example, we have Wind: as the Text Before and MPH as the Text After.

Pos X and **Pos Y** allows you to set the location where the text will be placed on the screen.

If you want a colored text box, check the **Fit Text to Area** box. The text will likely disappear temporarily, or at least squish over to the left, until the text area has been set. To create a text box, click in the preview area of Zone B and drag the mouse to the size you want and then release the mouse button. You can also use the **Size X** and **Size Y** boxes to create the text box.

Check the **Fill background** box and click the **Back Color** button. Choose a color the same way you chose a font color.

When checked, Adjust Font Size Automatically adjusts your font to fit the text box.

You can also control the font family, style, size, and color just like previous data layers. (see pg. 23)

Conditional Image

Internet Access Required for the XML Conditional Item Type.

This data layer will show a pre-defined image if certain conditions are met. Three types of conditions are allowed for this data layer: Temperature, Time, and XML.

The first type: **Temperature**, allows you to choose three images that will play based on the current temperature. The temperature value is pulled from the temperature sensor.

Conditional Images Conditional Images Temperature	Temperature Time XML
Fit inage to output area K U U Height U U	Lower Line: 0 0 Upper Line: 0 0
LoadLowinage Vielt	LoadHidheage VUe k

To add images, click the Load Low Image button. This will open a new window. Navigate to the image you want to use for the low temperature, click on it and then click Open.

The Temperature conditional image will show the images only, not the temperature. If the temperature is to be part of this message a regular Text data layer must be created and set to show the temperature. Also, the Conditional Image data layer must be FIRST in the layer order of Zone A. If the layers are not in this order, the additional data layers will not be visible.

The thumbnail of the chosen image will appear in the corresponding box. Repeat this process for the Mid and High images. If only the low and high ranges will be used, uncheck the **Use It** box for the mid range image.

Below the Conditional Item Type menu is the **Fit image to output area** box. This allows you to have the image fill the screen. If you want the image to appear on only a portion of the display, uncheck the Fit image to output area box. Use the X and Y coordinates and the Width and Height settings to place the image and size it for your display.

Next, in the Temperature tab, set the Lower Limit and the Upper Limit. These limits represent the bottom and top of the mid-range. See diagram below.



For example, if you choose 32 degrees as your Lower Limit and 60 degrees as your Upper Limit, the display would show the Low Image for all temperatures 32 and below, the Mid Image for all temperatures between 33 and 59, and the High Image for all temperatures 60 or above. The temperature will be shown in Fahrenheit. If you would prefer Celsius, check the **Use Celsius** box.

The second type of Conditional Image is **Time.** This type of conditional image also allows you to show three pre-determined images, depending on the time of day.



From the Conditional Item Type menu select Time. This will allow you to set the Lower Limit and Upper Limit as an exact time of day. In the above example, the Lower Limit was set to 10 AM and the Upper limit was set to 7 PM. The time was 9:44 AM and thus fell within the lower time range, resulting in the Low Image being shown.

The last type of Conditional Image is the **XML**. This type will change the three images based on the data stored in an XML element. A basic understanding of XML is necessary when using this type of conditional image.

For example, a casino has an upcoming jackpot giveaway and is posting the current jackpot amount to a web based XML file. They create three background images that will change depending on what number appears in the XML file. Once the number reaches 1 million a winner will be declared.

In order for this to happen as indicated, the casino would choose XML from the Conditional Item Type menu. These options would then be available.



Inge Familiegetes False Labert Inge, Relet Law Long, Relativities
Sol (2010) 10(10) 11 Proceeding under (5)
a South State S
10 DOD REAL Property and Control Integration and Control Integration and Control Integration and Control Integration (Control Integr

You would load your three images for Low, Middle, and High. Then in the XML tab you would insert the URL of the XML file from which the data will be grabbed, the element name, and the index number.

To see how this data is parsed, click on the **Refresh Data** button. Now go to the **Refresh Data Details** tab. The Refresh Data Details tab tells you what is happening between PV Client and the XML file.

Looking at this image you can see that our data layer name is called: money. The data within the jackpot element: **225,351** was grabbed.

mer (hashasta) fakilakat ku	- fatat-lash	na Provinsie	
		Barren Contraction	
5	<u> </u>	Line S	
~		alfway	
		220,001	
	1.1	are smelling.	
Settingenciewaw. Setiona	and longs.	Tellout-peak!	Ferriers
wite d reps			
Individual Inc.	H 108.		
Company and an	10%	See present de la	
	Count	ini per braikder 1	8
The second secon	C 199.4	fie chemien	
C D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D	Love De	a (40.80 Superior (7.80.80	
inclusion page	(algories)	at provide and a statement of the second sec	
-	. 10	-	6 C
ALC: NO	100	24 VIII 4	
Street,	-		
Institutings (2014)	Louible longe	Bint Indiging P	Unit

Go back to the **Image** tab. Since this is the only instance of this element on the XML page, the **Item Index** number will remain at 1. The **Lower Limit** and **Upper Limit** were set as needed.

If you want to strip out any characters that are not numbers or periods as part of a number, check the **Strip alpha characters**.

After all data layers are added and set correctly, exit the Dynamic Graphic Editor by clicking the Save and Exit button at the bottom

right corner. To exit without saving changes, click the Cancel button. Your new dynamic content message can be found in the file list, with its name and the extension .DD2. This file can be inserted into the Play list or added to a schedule.

Note: As with the other types of the Conditional Image data layer, this only shows an image. All other supporting text, such as the dollar sign and the amount status, must be added separately. The \$ is just a regular Text data layer. The amount status is an HTTP XML Parse data layer.

Conditional Image Ten XML

Internet Access Required.

This data layer adds flexibility when using conditional images associated with an XML. You can set up to ten different comparison operators with corresponding images.

Remember the Casino example, using an XML to track a jackpot. (see pg. 35) Using that same example the Conditional Image Ten XML allow us to track the jackpot in more precise increments.



In this example we have created five background images that will change depending on what number appears in the XML file. Once the number reaches 1 million a winner will be declared. We would load the images for Image 1, Image 2, Image 3, Image 4, and Image 5.

In the **URL** field, enter the URL of the XML file from which the data will be grabbed. Now enter the **Start Tag** and **Stop Tag** and increment the **Item index** if needed.

The Start Tag and Stop Tag can be found on the XML file when it is opened as a text file or web page. When typing the tag all characters must be used. For example, the Start Tag will be <jackpot> and the Stop Tag will be </jackpot>.

If you want to strip out any characters that are not numbers or periods as part of a number, check the **Strip alpha characters box**.

In this example we are using the image as a background image by checking the **Fit image to output area**. You may also use the image on just a portion of the display by unchecking the box and setting the **X** and **Y** coordinates and the **Width** and **Height** values.

The **Fail Timeout** is a threshold that determines when a loading page has gone into failure mode. Use the directional arrows, or click and type, to change the threshold.

Conditional Image Ten Time

The Conditional Image_Ten Time layer adds flexibility when using conditional images associated with time. You can set up to ten different comparison operators with corresponding images.



C We ar	entral Bank e here for you.	24
		31.8

In this example we want to set up different images depending on the time of day. First load the images for **Image 1, Image 2, Image 3, Image 4,** and so on.

Set the comparison operator for Image 1. Then set time for Image 1. Then set the comparison operator and time for all other images. The time value pulled from the computer will be compared to the DD2. Once a comparison operator is found to be true the corresponding image will be shown on the display.

We are using the image as a background image by checking the **Fit image to output area.** You may also use the image on just a portion of the display by unchecking the box and setting the **X** and **Y** coordinates and the **Width** and **Height** values.

As with the other types of the Conditional Image data layer, this only shows an image. All other supporting text, such as the company name, the company tag line, and the actual time, are added as separate Text data layers.

Conditional Image Ten Temperature

The next three data layers, Conditional Image_Ten, are layers that allow added flexibility when using the conditional image functions. The main controls for each of the conditional images remain the same.

Below is a screen shot of the Conditional Image Ten Temperature. We will cover the conditional settings and how they work for all three of the data layers. The Conditional Image parameters are read from left to right and will stop reading as soon as a value is found to be true and then show the associated image.



This example shows the conditional images based on the temperature reading, pulled from the sensor. There are two settings boxes associated with each conditional image.

In the first box you will select the comparison operator that you want; Greater than, Greater than or Equal to, Less than, Less than or Equal to, and Equal to. In the second box, type the value that you want.

Lower Limit (less than)	Range Image 2	Range Image 3	Range Image 4	Range Image ,	Upper Limi (greater tha	t n)
Image 1	Image 2	Image 3	Image 4	Image	lmage 10	
N						7

You can set up to ten different comparison operators with corresponding images.

In the example above we have set the image in Image #1 to be shown if the current temperature reading is less than or equal to 28°. It will show Image #2 if the temperature is 29-50°, Image #3 will show when the temperature is 51-70°, and Image #4 will show any time the temperature is 71° or higher.

In this example we used the image on just a portion of the display by unchecking the **Fit image to output area** box and setting the **X** and **Y** coordinates and the **Width** and **Height** values. If you want to use the image as a background image, check the Fit image to output area.

HTTP Simple Parse

Internet Access Required.

This data layer allows you to grab text from a website. This method is similar to the Web Page Image, or screen grabbing an area of a website, except this method only grabs a specified text item. A basic understanding of HTML is necessary when using this type of data layer.

UPL	Roading MyGOM	200			🗵 Shon Dula	
StarTag	[unit-logs]	5		_	Tran index 1	
Stolig	0.4px					
all and the	Capitaghias	e er en alt		_	Failferand: 10 🚊 bord	
ini farigi	find			w.	Bat Ink	۰.,
Fortiest	PAC	New Color				
TT I	Push: 8	d Sker X	9	51	GRistbass GRisigoed	•
	Feath 121	C Sim V.	10		Adust Part Sim Adversion Bash Color 10	



Input the **URL** of the website to be parsed. In this example the URL is: **www.MySite. com.**

The **Start Tag** and **Stop Tag** can be found on the HTML file when it is opened as a text file or web page. When typing the tag all characters must be used. In our example, the Start Tag will be and the Stop Tag will be . What will show up on the display is the text between the two tags: "Copyright© 2009 My Test Site.

You can choose how your text is colored and sized as done in previous examples.

Note: The HTML Simple Parse will read basic HTML, but it will not translate special characters, such as the © symbol. They will be displayed as the code used to create them, such as '©'

HTTP HTML Parse

Internet Access Required.

A basic understanding of HTML is necessary when using this type of data layer.

URL	Not named									2 Show	- Dete
							Inninke	1	٥		
Text							Fol Tarenet	10	0	(we)	
÷h:	Mound 14	ni See	1		Ψ.		ale				
see.	12 🛱 🕻	í.	e Color)							J,
T	PaiX 0		Sex	0	:	Fileto	-		fille	cipont	
	ProV. D	-	Ser Y.	15	-	Adulted	See Automatica	a E	Dat	h Colta	10

To use the HTTP HTML Parse, type or copy and paste the URL of the web page to be parsed into the **URL** field.

In the **Element** field, type the name of the HTML element. As with XML documents, multiple instances of different elements will exist in a single HTML document.

In the **Item index** field choose an index number by clicking the up or down arrows. Once the correct element has been found, make any necessary adjustments to the font, color, size, etc.

HTTP XML Parse Internet Access Required.

The next data layer type is the HTTP XML Parse. This data layer type shows XML elements on the display. The controls for an HTTP XML Parse data layer will look like this.

UFU	-	1.1.10	- 44. 47								. 5	Shen D	41
Elstart	110	_	_					hers index:		1			
schap Text								Fail 1 monut	99	-	(met)		
fant fanily:	Acal					*	0.044	Diak:					10.0
Fort size.	14	21		l'uni Cai	-								
TH.	ball	-	=	See.22	0	-	E FR Test	to see		DH	(backpa	and	100
	be V 1	14		Size Vi.	6	4	Publish?	or the based	de		and Dat		0

Input the URL of the XML file that will be parsed, into the **URL** field. In this example, the fictional URL www. mywebsite.xml was used.

Open the XML file and find the desired XML element to display. In this example, the element, "title", was chosen. Put the name of the chosen element into the **Element** field.

Since multiple instances of the same element are common in XML documents, the **Item index** chooses which instance to show. The elements are listed in order from top to bottom. For example, with 1 selected the HTTP_XML_Parse will show the first [title] element in the XML document. If the second [title] element is desired, change the Item index to 2.

Position, color, and adjust the text as done in previous examples. It is recommended that all XML parses are set to fit in a text box. This will prevent any longer elements from going off the screen.

Local File XML

This data layer type is the Local File XML. This is practically the same as the HTTP XML Parse, except that this data type is looking for a local XML file, not a URL. Everything else is exactly the same. The local file **must** be accessible to the server computer. The file must have the same name and path as entered into the **File Name** input box.

File Name:	No named 15					12 fbs	a Date
Eurot					breider 1	38	
lick p feet							
Fare barries	Mensel Ser	Set		•	Dev El en		٠.
Fort yes	N (0) (0)	Part Celer	÷				ten i
H	NeX D	SaeX.	100	2-	E PE Test to avea	C fill beckground	1
181	Part D	() See Y	100	Ŀ.	C Mpat Fort Size Adventicely	Back Calor	0 01

Local File Simple Parse

This data layer is the Local File Simple Parse. This is the same as the HTTP Simple Parse, except, instead of accessing a remote page on the internet, this data layer type looks for a local page—an HTML, XML, or TXT file already on the computer, or an accessible location on an intranet. A basic understanding of HTML and XML is necessary when using this type of data layer.

in the	648	#7 + 4)	414.3	at years	11.5	e Ded	pi-oldends http://				R Sheed	-
i Tau	100						in	index	1	2		
e Tag	0.000											
weight .	(Mail					×P	Evil Disk:					1.
NO.	14	10	for	Cale)							100
Π	$P_{\rm TR}(t)$	22		Sect	3		Titler is see				Interpreta	100
4-1	Parts.		18	Sec.	3		Adapt Tank Gired	in the second			wh Crim	

🕞 😳 = 👔 Criston and Settings/Moderson/same Adv	d 💌	19 3	6	41.000	arth.		
He life How Rowstee Tools Hop	× 4	Carvet		n na			
👷 Faratas 🛛 🙀 🚺 Supported Max + 🗶 with Skin Galary +							
		A .	1	0.0	-	·	Ser.

The Dynamic Graphic Editor will ask for a local address to be input in the **File Name** field. In this example, some text will be parsed from an HTML file located on the desktop of the remote computer.

Open the local HTML or XML file in Windows Internet Explorer or other web browser. The address will display at the top.

Highlight the address, then copy and paste it into the Dynamic Graphic Editor File Name field.

View the page's source code and choose a **Start Tag** and a **Stop Tag** then insert them into the corresponding fields as was done in the HTML Simple Parse demonstration. (see pg. 40)

In this example, the code that is parsed is the title line of text shown in the image above, Welcome to your FTP Site!

The local file must also be placed on the server computer, with the same file name and path. For example, if the local file is located on the desktop of the client computer, then the file must also be placed on the server computer's desktop. If the file is located on an intranet, be sure the server computer can access it as well.

Live Video

The Live Video dynamic data layer allows you to integrate a message with a live video feed into your schedule. This feature requires a remote computer built with specific hardware and processing power. This feature cannot be used with a standard install.

If you would like to incorporate live video with your display, contact Prismview LLC. There are specific hardware requirements in order to run Live Video on your display.

When you select the Live Video dynamic data layer there are two areas for you to adjust: Input and Output.



Input

The Input section allows you to crop the live video feed from the top, bottom, left, or right.

You can enter in any number between 0 - 100. This will allow you to trim your video to fit your display. Each box controls its video independent of the other ones. For fine tuning you can use decimal places.

Output

The Output section allows you to size and place the video on your display. When working with the Live Video data layer in PV Client you will only see a blue box with the words Live Video. This is because the actual live video feed is not present on the client computer. The video signal will be coming from the camera connected to the computer connected to the display. The box will allow you to visualize the layout and to place the video and create any accompanying content.

Use the **X** and **Y** controls to set the location of the upper left corner of the live video box. Use the **Width** and **Height** boxes to set the size of the live video box.

Yahoo Weather

Internet Access Required.

The Yahoo Weather data layer makes it easy to import weather data from your area and show it on your display. After adding a Yahoo Weather data layer, Zone C will change to look similar to the image below.

YAHOO! only supports US zip codes, Canadian users are welcome to contact Creative Group 866.989.3726 or creativegroup@prismview.com for assistance with setting up a web based temperature message.

In the **Zip Code** field, type the zip code for a specific geographic area. For example, we want to display weather information for Logan, Utah. The zip code we would use is 84321. Then select either **Fahrenheit** or **Celsius** so that the temperature is shown properly.



From the drop down list select the weather

item you would like shown on the display. All items in the drop down list will pull data for the Zip code entered.

- Current Temperature will show the temperature, i.e. 63.
- Current Weather Description will show a text description, i.e. Fair.
- Today's Forecast High will show the projected high for the day, i.e. 72.
- Today's Forecast Low will show the projected low for the day, i.e. 45.
- Today's Forecast Description will show the projected description for the day, i.e. Fair.
- Tomorrow's Forecast High will show the forecast high for tomorrow, i.e. 75.
- Tomorrow's Forecast Low will show the forecast low for tomorrow, i.e. 52.
- Tomorrow's Forecast Description will show the forecast description for tomorrow, i.e. 75.
- Wind Chill will show the current wind chill value, i.e. -1.
- Wind Speed will show the current wind speed value, i.e. 8.05.
- Sunrise will show the current day's Sunrise time, i.e. 7:20 am.
- Sunset will show the current day's Sunset time, i.e. 7:46 p.m.

When checked the **Show Degree Symbol**, shows the temperature with the degree symbol such as 78°.

Basic Text data layers will need to be added to this message to provide necessary information, such as what element is currently being shown.

Add a background image if desired or make adjustments to font, color, size, etc. as done with other data layers.

Yahoo Stock Internet Access Required.

This option will show stock information on the display. After adding a Yahoo Stock data layer, Zone C will change to look similar to the image below.

In the **Ticker** field, type the stockmarket ticker code of the chosen stock.

Next, choose from the **Stock items** drop-down menu: Current, Change, Opening, Day's High, Day's Low, Volume, or Previous Close.



- Current will play the current trade value of the stock, i.e. 26.7.
- Change will play a (+) or (-) and the value change, i.e. +0.45.
- Opening will play that day's opening value, i.e. 22.52.
- Day's High will play that day's highest value, i.e. 27.20.
- Day's Low will play that day's lowest value, i.e. 22.10.
- Volume will show that day's volume of shares traded, i.e. 358.
- Previous Close will show the previous days closing value, i.e. 26.71.

Click the **Refresh Data** button in Zone A and the stock information will appear. (see pg. 19)

Basic Text data layers may need to be added to this message to provide necessary information, such as the stock company's name(s) and which Stock item is being shown. Add a background image if desired, or make adjustments to font, color, size, etc. as done with other data layers.

Odometer Internet Access Required.

This data layer type is typically used by the gaming industry to show the constantly changing amount of money in a jackpot or a similar event. The numbers are usually output to an XML document, then grabbed by the Dynamic Image Editor using start and stop tags, similar to previous examples.

After adding an Odometer data layer, Zone C will change to look similar to the image below. There will be a place holder image in Zone B until you have set up this data layer.

San Tag Ben index 1 g		URC	Ŀ	4							
Reindoprectinished 5 5 Fox Syle (24/548	-	Ren Tag Ren Tag		_	_	_		Isaide	- 1	=	
	1	iried.		linindes	1		1	For S	-	Del Sold	
apro .								-			
	ĸ	1		Web	0		Show Cente	seen near thirdle	_		

Input

In the **URL** field, type the URL of the file to be parsed. Locate the **Start Tag** and the **Stop Tag** for the data to be shown. Adjust the **Item Index** as needed.

Set the **Refresh Period (minutes)** this will update the message as often as desired. For example, our message is set to update every 5 minutes.

In the **Font Style** drop down menu, choose the font you want to use. You only have three choices.

Output

Adjust the **X** and **Y** offsets and the **Width** and **Height** as in previous examples.

If you do not want to show the cents, uncheck **Show Cents**.

The **Select backup image** button will be useful in the unlikely event that the XML file with the odometer reading is inaccessible. The backup image is typically made to look exactly like the odometer readout, showing an average odometer reading for the event. This way, should the XML file be temporarily unavailable, the public will not see a blank odometer reading. To set the backup image, click the Select backup image button. Choose the jpg image that will serve as the backup image, then click Open.

If the image needs to fill the output area, check the **Fit backup image to output area** box. To avoid image stretching, be sure the backup image was created at the same pixel dimensions as the output area.

Countdown

The Countdown data layer is useful for showing a countdown to midnight on New Year's Eve, to a special sale, or to a similar event.

	ordered [serve . A	a 21.272	1 1 12 UP		10000	
241		Marrie .		Marine .		Seconds	
Show 🕑	CROWN P	Show D	Canada E	Shee 2	CRONIN E	Show 2	Cathole P
Contra L	444-8-1 12	Contract C	A41471 1 17	COLOR L	Add at the local	Contra L	And all the local division of the local divi
Sheef I R	Fad win 0	the #1 🖂	Patritt F	Store #0 12	Fad with 0	Sheed 1 1	Fedult D
case basedy in the	could be set		. []aw	C rate	C Car	Enue Counting II	1
Fork size: 2	4 For	Citer C	Ewh Crity	Filinkgos	d Sets	hen samplified.	
	Pax 0	a task	1 2 1	Tri Terte alle			
		-	the second se				

After adding a Countdown data layer, Zone C will change to look similar to the image below.

In the **Date/Time to countdown to field,** choose a date and time to terminate countdown.

Below the Date/time to countdown field are four identical mini sections - **Days**, **Hours, Minutes, and Seconds**. Each mini section allows you choose how your countdown will appear on the display.

Check the **Show** box in each section to show the desired item. If the **Show** box is checked only on one of the items, such as **Seconds**, the data layer will show the entire number of seconds before the countdown terminates.

Show 🖌	Calculate	•
separator.	Add s if > 1	
Show if 0 🔽	Pad with 0	

The **Calculate** box allows the Countdown to calculate the item.

The **Separator** field allows you to type in a word or a symbol that will separate the item from the next item. Dashes and colons are common separator symbols, and words such as **Days**, **Hours**, **Min.**, **and Sec.** are common word separators.

The **Show if 0** box enables the countdown to still show a 0 even if there are no remaining units of that item. **Pad with 0** allows for single digit units to be padded with a preceding **0** to prevent layout problems.

The Add s if > 1 box enables the countdown to add an s if the time is greater than one.

The lower part of the **Countdown** data layer is the same as other data layers.

These two controls are optional. In the **Text when completed** field, type **t**he text that you want to appear after the countdown terminates—such as "Happy New Year!" When checked, the **Continue Counting Up** box enables the DD2 to start counting up after the countdown has terminated.

If you want the countdown to be live you will need to check the Allow Live refresh of data box in the Frame Properties tab at the top of the Dynamic Graphic Editor; (see pg. 19). This will allow the seconds, minutes, hours, etc. to change on the display as time ticks away.

Conditional HTTP HTML

Internet Access Required.

The Conditional HTTP HTML data layer allows you to show one of three given images based on the comparative values of three different fields. This data layer can be used in conjunction with other layers. It will not show if the initial value is not found. In this example it is used to show a graphic of the winning team, at the end of the game; when it has gone Final.

For this example we will use the feed of an American football game. The image below is the DD2 panel for the Conditional HTTP HTML with the XML data inset.



The first URL definition block will determine whether this data layer is visible or not. Start by inputting your URL. In the next two fields identify your Start Tag and Stop Tag. In the Look for box type the value you expect to find between the tags you identified. If this value is not found this data layer will not be visible and the other two URL definition blocks won't even be processed.

In the example above the value between the tags was found to be true so the data layer is visible.

The second and third URL definition blocks identify the values for the High Image and the Low Image respectively.

The value for the High Image pulled from the XML is 31. The value for the Low Image is 32. The values are then compared and the larger value will be shown. If the values are found to be equal then the middle image will be displayed.

In our example above the Low Image value is larger then the High Image value; therefore, the Low Image is shown.

The start and stop tags can be whatever value you need to pull from the XML. High and Low were used to correspond with the High and Low images to keep things simple.

Creating New List

A list can be very useful if there are multiple advertisers or organizations wanting to advertise on the display. Create a list for each advertiser and add each advertiser's ads to the corresponding schedule. Using this method will show the first message in each advertiser's list, then go back and cycle through everyone's second, and third messages and so on. This way the display is not showing all of one advertiser's images before moving on; it cycles through each of them.

Enter name of Content List		
List Narw:		
	Casel	OK .

To create a list, click the **Create New List** button, and this window appears:

In the **List Name** field, type in a name. Typically, the name will describe the list's contents. Click **OK**. The PV 11 Content List Editor now appears. The content list, with all available messages, is readily accessible.

	andraŭ Grafeljan Ukanja
Non Marken III Antonio III A	** Asset: of 1 = 100 - 1 1 5
<u> </u>	

Simply drag-and-drop the desired messages from the file list to the **Content Name** window. You will see a thumbnail image of the content in the top window. To delete a message from the list, select it in the Content Name window and click the (-) button at the bottom of the window.

If the **Backup Content** box is checked for any of the messages in the list, then that message will play only if no other content in the list is scheduled to play. Multiple messages in a list can be enabled as Backup Content, and each one will play in order when there is no other

content scheduled in the list.

Start and Stop parameters are set for each message individually.

Selecting the **Limit to date range** box activates the **Start Date** and **Stop Date** calendars. You can select a date range where the message is active. You can also toggle days and times on and off.

The bottom row shows the hours of the day for both the 12 hour and 24 hour clocks. Each hour is split in two, enabling you to schedule in 30 minute segments. Turning a box off means that the selected message will not play for that time frame.

When finished, be sure to click the Save and Close button at the bottom right corner.

The newly created list will now appear in the file list with the extension .LST. The list may be added to the Play list or into a schedule. Lists play their messages on a rotating basis. For example, if there are other messages in the Play list or schedule, along with a .LST, then the display will play each regular message and then one message from the .LST on a rotating basis.

Web Page Play

Internet Access Required.

Creating Web Page Play content gives you the power to pull active content from a web page and show it on your display.

Creating a WP1 file is easy. When you click this button, a new window will open called New Content.

Centent			. (5
Name	1	Max characters: 30	
Format	300v150		*

In the **Name** field, type a name for your Web Page Play and click **OK.** A new window will open called the Web Page.

Web Page	
And a start and a lot for the state	
Fatert/Store Face	Career Service

In the URL field, enter the URL of the web page you would like to capture.

Make sure and set the **Hold Time (ms)** to the duration that you want this element to show on the display. The value is in milliseconds, 8000 ms is equal to 8 seconds.

With the URL set, click Save and Close.

With this image now finished, you can schedule it just as you would any of your other content.

Schedule

The Schedule tab allows you to set up schedules. A schedule will play file(s) at a pre-appointed time. This allows the display to run more efficiently because PV Client is able to tell your display what messages to play and when to play them. For example, you can be at a Fourth of July picnic with family or friends instead of sitting at your computer waiting to click the Update button.

If there are multiple displays, each display or group will have separate schedules, so be sure the correct display or group is highlighted.

The Schedule tab is divided into Zones A, B, and C. The file list is available in the bottom left corner and the display's name(s) and groups are in the top left corner.



This zone is where schedules are added and given a name. The (+) and (-) buttons at the bottom of this zone add and delete schedules. At the far right of this zone you will set the schedule type.

This is where messages are added from the file list after the schedule is created and named. Messages can be dragged-and-dropped from the file list, or the familiar (+) & (-) buttons are available for adding or deleting messages. Simply select the message in the file list and click the (+) button to add it. To remove a message from the schedule, select it in Zone B and click the (-) button. This zone also has the message start and stop parameter settings for date and time.

A text preview of the scheduled activity can be viewed here prior to sending it out to the display.

Α

B

С

Making Schedules

The Schedule tab has three columns in this area: Name, Status, and Description.

Nane	Status	Description	Schedule options
Publishing	Explosion B days		Conbine 🖓
Needewark.	Stats in & days		Enabled 2
Holday Countdonne	Expend 2 days age		Cycle list
News	tradid data tanga		Exclusive Page
Case	Set by enhies		Configurate Time

To begin making a schedule, add a schedule in Zone A by clicking the (+) button and give it a name. There are countless ways for setting up schedules, so some trial and error is bound to occur as the method that works best for your situation is found. In this example, five different schedules were added.

To add a description, right click in the Description column and type some words to describe the schedule.

The Status column will change color depending on the status of each schedule made.

- Expressin7 days Green means the schedule is active and will expire in 'x' number of days.
- Blue means the schedule will start in 'x' number of days.
- Expired 2 days ago Grey means the schedule has expired 'x' number of days ago.
- **Red** means the date range is invalid, usually because the stop time is set to a date before the start time. Check the dates and make any necessary adjustments.
- **Set by miss Beige** means the schedule is an uncombined schedule (the Combine Schedule Option is unchecked) and its contents start and stop parameters are set individually or by entries.



The **Schedule Options** box, to the right of the schedules, allows you to choose a schedule type. Five options exist for schedules: **Combined, Enabled, Cycle List, Exclusive Play, and Contiguous Time.**

Combine means that each message added into the selected schedule will share the same start and stop parameters. (If unchecked, each message will have its own parameters.)

Enabled means that the schedule is available to play. To disable a schedule, uncheck the box, this will keep the schedule intact and allow it to be used later.

Cycle List is similar to the lists available in the Content tab. Each message within this type of schedule will play on a rotating basis.

Exclusive Play means that this schedule is the only one that will play. This type of schedule overrides all other schedules. If there are two Exclusive schedules set to play at the same time, they will behave like two Cycle Lists.

Contiguous Time links the Start Time to the Start Date and the Stop Time to the Stop Date. (see pg. 67)

Adding Entries to a Schedule

The **Entries** window of Zone B is where messages are added from the file list. The familiar (+) and (-) buttons function the same as when adding messages to the Play list. Simply select the message in the file list and click the (+) button to add, or drag-and-drop them from the file list into the Entries window. To remove a message from the schedule, select it in the Entries window and click the (-) button.

Du	sers .			
	The local data	Status	Dist Date	#2 12 in 2
	20x150+safe(111)	15.0	614/3812	E E DE Have
	Cardioral Tex 202	16.6	Ing Day.	128 28 -8
	dans 200	8.4	6090912	A RES CONNE
	Visite/mg002	8.6	StatTear	A D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D
			0.49	* B * B B
			Seg Text	N 28 -6
			2348 2	10 2 0 MOF
				10 2 2 2
				= 2 1 2 Mon
	(where			
	<u></u>			

The example on the left shows Zone B with entries in a **Combined** schedule. A Combined schedule puts a light green background behind the date and time parameters. This background color changes to pink when the Combined box is unchecked.

The **Start Times** and **Stop Times** are set in military time (add 12 to every hour after **noon**). The Start and Stop Time defines a

block of time as play time. If more flexibility is needed, use the hour check boxes to toggle each hour on or off. However, the Start and Stop Time settings have priority over the hour check boxes, so be sure the time block set by them includes the selections made in the hour check boxes.

The days of the week are selected in similar fashion; just check or uncheck the appropriate boxes. To quickly check or uncheck all boxes, use the **All Off** or **All On** buttons.

The order in which the messages will play can also be changed. Messages play from top to bottom. To change the order, click and drag the small grey area of a message (located to the left of the file name) above or below another one.

If there is a new message that needs to replace an older one in a schedule, drag-and-drop it directly on top of the old message in the Entries window. The new message will overwrite the older one, but it will keep the older message's parameters.

The Cycle List is useful when there are multiple advertisers or organizations wanting to advertise on the display. Create a Cycle List schedule for each advertiser and add each advertiser's ads to the corresponding schedule. This schedule type will show the first message in each advertiser's list, then go back and cycle through everyone's second, and third messages and so on. This way the display is not showing all of one advertiser's images before moving on; it cycles through each of them.



An Uncombined schedule puts a light pink background behind the date and time parameters and the Entries window changes to look like the image at the left.

The Status column appears in the Entries window next to the message file name.

An **Enabled** check box also appears on a pink background. In an Uncombined schedule, all message parameters are set independently, so be sure to select the correct message when altering parameters.

If, one day, the Entries window or Play list messages, look like this:

The crossed-out messages are no longer in the file list. They were deleted. If they were accidently deleted, then they will need to be added to the file list again.

The messages can be removed by selecting them and clicking the (-) button at the bottom of the Entries window.

Explore in 30 days Explore in 201 days Explore in 30 days Explore reday
Explore in 201 day Explore in 90 days Explore today
Explore to OD days Explore to day
Espine solar

Previewing Schedules

Previewing scheduled activity is done from Zone C.

2/27/2013 💌	Schedula preview to: : Wednosday, Fabruary 27, 2013 Group: I-15 Display 3200-8-8LC	<u>^</u>
3/ 3/2013 M	00.00 - 22:55 (F2:00:AM-F1:59:PH) Holdays: Exater:DD2 Holdays: Poliday:DD2 Holdays: SPetrick.DD2 Holdays: Theeksgiving.DD2	
	Schedule preview for : Thursday, February 26, 2013	
Make Simulated POP	George 15 Dapage 3200-0-0LC	
1961	00.00-2258 (12.00 AM-11.59 PH)	
Mska>ML	Holdays Holdays DO2 Holdays SPatick DD2	

Choose a day to preview from the calendar drop-down menu.

Click the **Refresh** button.

A text representation of the current scheduled activity will appear. After the date, group, display name, and time segment, the schedule name and the name of the message(s) scheduled to play are listed.

If the computer is connected to a printer, a hard copy of the report may be printed by clicking the **Print Report** button at the bottom of this window.

The Make Simulated POP files button will generate a simulated POP report.

Once you have finished setting up your schedules, you will need to update your display. (see pg. 11)

Proof of Performance

The Proof of Performance tab is for auditing purposes. It generates reports stating what messages have played and when. The reports can be generated for a display group or an individual display, depending on what is selected.

The Proof of Performance tab will not appear if it was left unchecked during the configuration process. To enable this tab, call Prismview LLC Service 800.741.6721. Also, the display must receive the Update command before PV Client will download the POP log reports.

Economics Class 15	570
international provides	Under Under Under Frider Verlagen (der bei under Verla
	General-Neuri Port of particular report for particle formation, North 10 Mailing, North 10, 2010 Report for former 10 Second 2010 for the former 10 Second 2010 for the former 10 Second Postball attractory reasons Postball attractory former Postball attractory former Post
Name Name <td< td=""><td>Page Sale and only reasons Take Sale and Take Sale And Take Sale (1) Take Sale</td></td<>	Page Sale and only reasons Take Sale and Take Sale And Take Sale (1) Take Sale

To generate a report, select a display or group from the top left. Choose a date range from the calendar drop-down menus. Click the **Generate Report** button. PV Client will then show the player log files for the days within the date range. Since the logs are written each day at midnight, no logs will be available for the present day.

When checked, the **Use Simulation Files** box generates a simulated report based on the ads and schedule currently in PV--as if the ads had actually been scheduled to play during the requested date range.

If the computer is connected to a printer, a hard copy of the report may be printed by clicking the **Print Report** button at the bottom of this window.

The **Read Log File** button allows you to access the raw data of the log file.

When you click the **Open as XML** button and select a valid log file it will appear in the window above written in XML format.

At the top of the report will be the date range of the readout, then the group and the display name.

The last part of the report is the actual list of messages, and next to them are the number of plays for each message. For example, News.DD2 played a total of 19 times in the time period selected.

Clients

The Clients tab will be covered before the Contracts tab because the information entered into the Clients tab will then be available for use in the Contracts tab. The Clients tab is to keep track of clients, or similar groups, from within PV. The information entered in the Clients tab is also critical for creating Proof of Performance (POP) reports since each ad must be associated with the ad's owner-one of your clients. POP reports will not compile correctly without each ad having an owner.

The Clients tab will not appear if it was left unchecked during the configuration process. To enable this tab, call Prismview LLC Service 800.741.6721.

Cleant name	Agency name	Contact	Address	Notes
Staven Grindle	Gandle Publishing	1234/16-7890	Logan, Utah	sels a bo
Mickey Smith	Upward Financial	098-765-422	Snittiold Urah	investmen
Agetha Varder	Magde	456-850-6705	Logen, Utah	sela pole

To add a client, just click the (+) button at the bottom of the window. In the example below there are two clients. Fill out the other columns as needed.

To delete a client, just select the client to be erased, and click the (-) button at the bottom of the window.

1.1	lieff and	*	Customediane	Design Desceiption	1
2	00::150-weather.TT1				
3	20:120-8.171				
C	Nalenge.002		staven cande		ŀ
0	ondtiona@nager04.002				
0	indiinaTe4.002		Moherr Smith		
10	901 W04				ľ
6	abrolderyCentral.002		Staven Gindle		
F	leNone1.gog		Mickey Smbh		ŀ
-	lefvarier2.300				
F	iehane2.pg				
P	leNove1.avg				
11	oldeys-002				l
	900.002				E

To link messages with their respective owners, click the **Associate Media to Clients** button. A window similar to the example below appears.

Next, select a message and a client/customer from the drop-down menu under Customer Name.

When finished, click **Done**.

Contracts

The Contracts tab allows you to create a contract/client specific POP report. When the reports are created the date ranges indicate the start and stop dates of the report. It is recommended that reports are run monthly or at most every quarter. Reports spanning longer time periods are often time consuming and can become unstable during compiling.

The Contracts tab will not appear if it was left unchecked during the configuration process. To enable this tab, call Prismview LLC Service 800.741.6721.

Caribract	Climit	Product Type	Stat 2 ats	Shap Date	Spela
 6.20480000 	Daren Grade		44.000	LUSIER D	
0.040001	Mattery Genills		4/5/200	4/5/223.0	
0.0040002	AppleMader		6/5/2007	4/5/27.3	
Record 1 of 1 🐨					
Record Soft 1 (10)	Ne Rece	64] (05-664	wer]		

To make a new contract, click the [+] or the **New Contract** button. The New Order window will appear, asking for contract information.

Cutaran	Coleight			*
See Deel	windowide.	April	8.89	
Stallet	Weiterday.	April	25.270	
Policitar				T Cleber
(oreat))	1.000			
Internet				

Select the proper customer from the drop-down menu. Select the **Start Date** and **Stop Date** of that customer's contract. Select the **Product Type** (optional) and set the number of **Spots Guaranteed** for each customer (also optional). The **Contract ID** will be auto-generated or a custom ID may be used. When finished, click the **Create New Order** button.

To delete a contract, select the contract you want to delete and click the (-) button near the bottom of the window.

To edit an existing contract, click the **Edit Contract** button. Make any necessary changes and click the **Save Changes** button.

The **CSV POP Report** button will prepare a comma separated Proof of Performance file for the selected contract.

The **PDF POP Report** button will prepare a PDF Proof of Performance report for the selected contract.

Select a contract from the list. Select Normal or Detailed. Normal generates a report showing the content and how many times it played for the given date range. Detailed creates the same report but attaches a date and time stamp to each ad showing every time each ad has played. Click the POP Report button and the file will open as a PDF or a CSV. The file can be saved and e-mailed to the customer as a POP report or printed if the computer is set up for printing.

Instant Play

The Instant Play tab is great for pushing content out immediately to the display. It is divided into three zones.



This zone is where you will drop the content that you want pushed out to the display.

In this zone the window on the left will give you an instant view of the display. The window on the right provides a text description of the current status of the instant play.

C This zone allows you to create numerous layouts and set the repeat mode for the layout.

Adding Content

You can drag and drop content onto any of the 100 boxes to allow instant play access.

Ondrig [Lipton] Schedul Prior of	Patrowa Creeds Gen Inded Pay Colgae	
n [
a []		
n		
n []		
n []		
n []		
17		
n []		
7		
14		
6		

The first twelve boxes down the left side of Zone A can be pushed out to the display by using the function keys across the top of the keyboard.

Boxes not assigned to a function key can be pushed out to the display by clicking on the box containing the content. To remove content from a box, right click on it and select Clear.

Return to the scheduled content by pushing the **Esc** button on your keyboard or clicking the **Resume Schedule** button in the bottom of Zone C.

Viewing Content

You can monitor your content with the two windows in this zone.



Check the **Enable Display Watcher Window** box and the left window will show the current content being played on the display: a live view if you will.

The window on the right is a feed back window that will show a text description of the current state of the instant play function.

Creating Layouts

In Zone C there is a Layouts box. This box allows you to add and delete multiple layouts or "pages". This allows you nearly unlimited options for pushing content out instantly to your display.



The name box allows you to name your layouts so they are easily recognized.

You have three choices from the **Repeat Mode** drop down list: Play_Once, Play_Variable, and Play_Infinite.

- Play_Once plays the content item once.
- Play_Variable plays the piece of content the number of times set in the Variable #.
- Play_Infinite plays the content item until the instant play is interrupted.

Add New will add a new layout to the Layouts box.

Delete will delete a layout from the Layouts box.

Play Live will immediately push the video feed out to your display if your system is configured to handle a live video feed.

Resume Schedule will resume the schedule you have set up.

Appendix A

This appendix contains information on the following topics:

- List of all possible dynamic text macros for showing date, time, and temperature.
- List of National holidays.

Macro Values

Macro Values for the Message Editor and Dynamic Graphic Editor is provided below.

[date]	Example: 10/31/2008 (mm/dd/yyyy)
[d]	Example: 31
[day]	Example: Thursday
[m]	Example: 10
[month]	Example: October
[year]	Example: 2008
[temp]	Example: 78 ° (in Fahrenheit)
[tempC]	Example: 25 ° (in Celsius)
[time]	Example: 10:33 (hh:mm)
[ampm]	Example: 10:33 AM (used like this: [time] [ampm])
[ho]:[mi]	Example: 13:24 (military time)

Regular text and macros can be used at the same time. For example, a common way to show the date and time is worded like this:

Today is [day], [month] [d], [year] .	>	Today is Monday, October 7, 2008.
The current time is [time] [ampm] .	>	The current time is 10:45 AM.

List of US Holidays

New Year's Day Martin Luther King Jr. B-Day Inauguration Day President Lincoln's B-Day Valentine's Day President Washington's B-Day St. Patrick's Day April Fool's Day Earth Day Arbor Day Mother's Day Armed Forces Day Memorial Day Flag Day Father's Day US Independence Day Labor Day Columbus Day Halloween Election Day Veteran's Day Thanksgiving Day Christmas Day New Years Eve

Jan. 1st 3rd Monday in Jan. Jan. 20th (every four years) Feb. 12th Feb. 14th 3rd Monday in Feb March 17th April 1st April 22nd Usually the Last Friday in April Second Sunday in May 3rd Saturday in May Last Monday in May June 14th Third Sunday in June July 4th First Monday in September Second Monday in October Oct. 31st Tuesday on or after Nov. 2 Nov. 11th Fourth Thursday in Nov. Dec. 25th Dec. 31st

Appendix B

Using these settings improperly will cause your display to blank or cause other issues. Do not use any of these settings unless you are familiar with Prismview LLC products or you are a Prismview LLC technician. For questions about these settings please call 800.741.6721. Or, by e-mail at: esupport@prismview.com.

The Configure tab is the ninth tab in Zone E. At the bottom of this window there are four tabs: Easy Configure, Manual Configure, Extra Information, and Client Settings. It will automatically open to the Easy Configure tab which has already been covered. (see pg. 7)

For this chapter, we sill start with the Manual Configure tab which is divided into two zones.

Manual Configure

100-S-SLC IST-OGDEN	ls Acti Exclude:	3		Auto	Fill		
	Group ID:	L-15					
	Display ID:	3200-5-5LC					
	Pixel Width:	540 -					
	Pixel Height:	200 -					
A	Keep logs for:	100 -	days				
	Fixed IP.	192.168.91.1	2 0	OHCP to aut	ofind		
	Current IP:						
	User Name:			Port			
Add New	Password.	Password: 82					
Delete	Transfer	systemlogs					
Edt	Transfer windows fonts						
	Do not trans	fer POP files	4				



This zone allows you to manage your displays.

B This zone is dynamic and will change to reflect the currently selected tab. The first tab in this zone is the Manual Configure tab.



A The white area shows the displays that have been set up during configuration.

The **Add New** button adds a new blank display to your list of displays. This new display will have all default values and will need to be set up manually.

To edit or delete a display, click on the display then click Delete or Edit.

The **Delete** button will delete a display.

Click **Edit** to unlock the **Settings** window and to make changes to your display.

B Is Active - Default: Checked

Checking this box tells PV Client that this display is active on the network and it will be added to the list of displays.

Exclude - Default: Unchecked Checking this box tells PV Client that this display is to be excluded from the list of displays.

Auto Fill

This button is used in conjunction with the Current IP field. With the displays' IP address typed into the Current IP field, clicking on the Auto Fill button to retrieve the settings from the display.

Is Active:	7		Auto Fill
Exclude:			
Group ID:	I-15		
Display ID:	3200-S-SL	2	
Pixel Width:	540 🕂		
Pixel Height	200 🕂		
Keep logs for:	100 💠	days	
Fixed IP:	192.168.91	12	DHCP to auto find
Current IP:]
User Name:			Port
Password:			82 ÷
Transfer	system log:		
Transferwi	ndows font	5	
Do not trans	fer POP file:	171	

Group ID

This field can be populated with any

combination of alphanumeric characters you choose. This identifier is used to group displays together to help you keep your displays organized.

Display ID

This field can be populated with any combination of alphanumeric characters you choose. This identifier is used to uniquely identify your display.

Pixel Width

The number set in this field should match the pixel width of your display.

Pixel Height

The number set in this field should match the pixel height of your display.

Days to Keep Logs - Default: 100

Enter the number of days you want the computer to store log files.

Fixed IP

Use this field to set the IP address assigned to the playback controller. Applies only to a mini controller.

Current IP

The IP address retrieved from the playback controller.

User Name

Your chosen user name. Used in conjunction with PV Player to limit communication with signed data transfers.

Password

Your chosen password. Used in conjunction with PV Player to limit communication with signed data transfers.

Port - Default: 80

Port where HTTP commands are sent and received. Do not change this number unless you know it is needed.

Transfer System Logs - Default: unchecked Checking this box tells PV Client 11 to transfer the system logs.

Transfer Window Fonts - Default: unchecked Checking this box tells PV Client 11 to transfer window fonts.

Do not transfer POP files - Default: checked Checking this box tells PV Client 11 not to transfer the POP files.

Extra Information

This tab reports the activity of the easy configure.



Client Settings



Use Extra simple Interface (Default: Checked)

By unchecking this, you open the Scheduling tab and show the check boxes for Proof of Performance and the Instant Play tabs.

Auto Find Timeout (sec) (Default: 5)

How many seconds to wait to find PV Client before a connection time out.

Password Secondary Schedule

Type in your password and check the **Use It** box to enable.

Disable All communications

By checking this box, you disable all communications.

Show POP Menus

When you check this box, the Proof of Performance tab will be visible.

Show Instant Play Menu

When you check this box, the Instant Play tab will be visible.

Allow Dynamic Content

When you check this box, the Dynamic Data button will appear on the Content tab.

Save/Effect Changes

Click to save any changes.

Appendix C

Scheduling Scenarios

This version of PV Client introduces a brand new feature in scheduling, Contiguous Time. The Contiguous Time option allows you to create a schedule that will play beginning at the specified date and time and finishing at a specified date and time.

Contiguous Time

Using the parameters below, with the Contiguous Time box checked, the schedule will be active starting on Wednesday at 4 p.m. until Sunday at 9:59 p.m.





Non-contiguous time

Based on the same scheduled parameters in the image above, but unchecking the Contiguous Time check box, the schedule will be active starting on Wednesday at 4 p.m. till 9:59 p.m. It will play for the four days, ending on Saturday at 9:59 p.m., this is a great way to schedule an item for a specific block of time on multiple days.





This concludes the PV Client manual. Please refer back to this manual for questions regarding use of PV Client. If further assistance is needed, please call either Prismview LLC Service 800. 741.6721 or Creative Group 866.989.3726



This manual and all its contents are property of Prismview LLC. All rights reserved. Revision 03/31/16 www.prismview.com